
SUMMARY AND UPDATE OF WARNER COMPLIANCE 
SOCIAL CARE SCRUTINY PANEL 

 
 
 
The purpose of this summary and update is to give members of the Social Care Scrutiny Panel 
some background information on how this matter has arisen and provide a progress report on 
the work being undertaken to achieve the improvements required.  “Choosing with Care” is the 
title of the report of the Committee of Inquiry established in November 1991 by the then 
Secretary of State for Health and chaired by Norman Warner (now Lord Warner). 
 
The inquiry was established following a number of high profile national inquiries into serious 
misconduct and unsatisfactory events in particular Children’s Homes over the preceding twenty 
years.  The Committee examined the methods of selection, recruitment, management and 
development of staff in Children’s Homes and reported to the Secretary of State for Health (with 
recommendations for practicable improvements). 
 
The report is now commonly referred to as the “Warner Report” and was published in 1992. 
 
This along with the subsequent Utting Report 1997 and the Care Standards Act 2000 provide 
the framework of standards and measures designed to safeguard and protect children in public 
care from abuse and other harm and ensure such measures are satisfactorily enforced by LA’s 
as required by government regulations and standards. 
 
This matter was highlighted in the recent Social Services Inspectorate report based on the 
inspection of the County Council’s Social Services Department’s Children’s Services in which 
inspectors found that requirements were not being fully complied with by the County Council in 
respect of recruitment, vetting practices and procedures in its appointment of employees to 
social work and social care positions and that arrangements were not adequately in place to 
ensure agencies funded and commissioned to provide child care services to or on behalf of the 
County Council, had robust and safe recruitment and vetting policies and procedures in place 
for the appointment of their employees to positions where there is direct and regular contact 
with children. 
 
Key requirements of Warner Compliancy include:- 
 
1. Police checks are undertaken in general to standards expected and renewed checks 

undertaken for each employee every three years. 
 

2. Written and verbal references from previous employers and comprehensive employment 
history checks are completed. 
 

3. External competitive advertising is required for vacant posts. 
 

4. A service description outlining the characteristics of the children who may use services is 
provided and checks made of those agencies with whom we have arrangements for them to 
provide services to children to ensure they are Warner compliant. 
 

5. Check that proof of identity is provided by applicants prior to appointment being confirmed. 
 

6. Check that criminal records DOH and DES List 99 are undertaken prior to appointment 
being made. 
 

The above processes are required to be transparent and subject to scrutiny.  In Social Services 
Children’s Services these processes are already mostly in place however, systems for the 
recording and monitoring of this are insufficient.  An action plan (see attached) has been drawn 
up and implemented by the Warner Compliance Working Group that identifies those outstanding 
areas for improvement that should once achieved enable the County Council, to meet the 
standards and requirements expected by Warner. 
 
 



 
The focus of the Warner Working Group is to identify the improvements needed to ensure SSD 
Children’s Services and external services funded and commissioned by Social Services will be 
subject to the required vetting procedures and checks, practices are in place for the safe 
appointment of staff that serves to protect and safeguard children and also meets the standards 
expected by the Commission for Social Care Inspectors (formerly the SSI).  Overall the action 
plan should lead to a more comprehensive approach being in place and monitored. 
 
Corporately Warner may have good practice implications for other County Council Directorates 
who employ staff that have significant and unsupervised access to children and for whom 
similar arrangements may need to apply.  The County Council’s Management Audit Unit are 
undertaking a review during August of current arrangements in place for the recruitment and 
vetting of various groups of staff including school crossing patrols, childminders, escorts/drivers, 
cleaners, caretakers and teaching and non-teaching staff and will report on this at a corporate 
level at some point in the future when the review has been completed. 
 
A further outstanding matter to be resolved at a corporate level is the use of client information 
systems held by the SSD to provide further opportunity for checks of prospective employees.  
Other Local Authorities use these means routinely to further vet applicants.  In Cumbria we 
currently do not.  This matter has implications for both equal opportunities and data protection 
that needs further consideration and a corporate steer as it may have policy implications.  Work 
is ongoing in this respect. 
 
 
 
David McCombe 
General Manager 
Children and Families Support Services 


